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Minutes of a Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on Monday 22 January 2018 at 19:00 at the 

St Laurence Centre, Brundall
	Present :


Vice Chairman: Cllr Kevin Wilkins 


Cllr I S Walters,  Cllr  M Russell, Cllr G Nurden,   Cllr J Warns,  Cllr P Taylor, Cllr J Mickelburgh, 


Cllr F Thorpe, Cllr G Abbott, cllr G Buckley, Cllr R Price
Parish Clerk: S Smyth
District Councillor Cllr A Proctor (District and County Councillor), Cllr M Snowling (District Councillor)


	
	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Vice-Chairman, advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Vice-Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.

The Vice-Chairman advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting 
	

	2018-0001

	Apologies for Absence 
Chairman Cllr J S Warne
 
	

	2018-0002
	Declarations of Interest

Disclosable (DPI) or Non Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)
Cllr Nurden  – Planning items relating to Broadland DC

Cllr Walters- Planning item 20172187-2188


	

	2018-0003
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting(s)

It was resolved by a majority decision with 2 abstentions that the Minutes of the Parish Council held on 18th December 2017 be approved.
	

	2018-0004
	Actions from the Minutes (Not on the Agenda)

2017-0194- The Clerk has not had a reply from the Riverside Association regarding traffic issue at the Station Road rail crossing.

2017-0197 The two January sessions to engage young people around the Memorial Hall were cancelled. It was felt that at this time of year there are not sufficient people around to warrant this engagement.
	

	2018-0005
	Open Meeting in Brundall

The date of the open meeting was announced as 23rd January 2018 at 7pm at the Scout Hut. The Memorial Hall was fully booked for all evenings and so the Clerk was unable to secure it. The Council will be engaging the CEO of Community Action Norfolk who will Chair the meeting. An agenda will be issued in good time to advertise the event.
	

	2018-0006
	Public Participation

District Councillor Andrew Proctor gave his report. He reported that the Brooms Planning application having been approved by the District Council had a condition to ensure an application for reserved matters comes before the Council within 18 months. The reason for this is that too many developers are sitting on applications. Norfolk County Highways will, at last, be in a position to lodge an objection to any future applications for housing due to the situation at Brundall roundabout having reached its perceived maximum capacity. Residents were urged to comment on the GNLP exhibition as there will be a number of speculative applications. The PC has been made aware of one such application on land behind Breckland Road. All such sites should be resisted and there should be no need for future housing applications. The localisation of tax funding for projects has meant that the LEP (Local Enterprise Partnerhsip) has been able to contribute to a flood defence scheme which would have otherwise been put in by the Environmental Agency. Council tax rises – Norfolk CC have requested a 6.99% rise equating to £75 p.a per Council tax payer. Broadland council tax is rising by 5% which equates to £12 per Council Tax payer p.a. He urged all to support the renewal of making the Ram public house an asset of community value. The Lions meet there and do a lot of good work for the village. It needs to be noted that the nearby traveller camp illegally set up at the Postwick hub has not yet had any action taken by the landowner to evict the caravans.

A resident spoke about how Virgin Media have lost a lot of brownie points and so is in the midst of arranging to ask them to make it up and donate a sum to enable the lobby of the Memorial Hall. It is hoped to ask for around £5000.00. He is working with another resident who has photography experience to make the lobby more visually effective and contain far more information about all clubs in Brundall and other key organisations.

Another resident enquired how the new emails were progressing for each Councillor. The Clerk said that this was still being worked on and should be done by the next Meeting hopefully. The surgeries have begun and there were 3 members of the public who attended the first one.

Another resident spoke of the upcoming open meeting with concerns that the chosen venue might be too small. He felt that more people would have attended had it been more widely advertised. He intends to raise the planned expenditure of the S106 monies and to enquire how it is to be spent. Cllr Wilkins said that it is good to have an open meeting to expand this dialogue but pointed out that the existing monies held by Broadland DC have strings attached to them and so this limits the possibilities such as it must only be spent on formal recreation. It is hoped that the monies will be also used to attract matched funding. One resident pointed out that the open meeting needs to be independently run. Can any agenda items go to Jonathan Clemo of CAN direct?  Another resident spoke of future housing questioning if NCC Highways stand firm on not allowing QL to build on the land east of the Hall the land value will be lower i.e recreational value or agricultural. Would the Parish Council want to CPO it? Cllr Warns said that issue is complex as it is ultimately a decision for Broadland DC. The PC made an offer to purchase the land 18 months ago and it was rejected. It has considered it and will be willing to do so in the future.
	

	2018-0007
	Resignation of Paul Taylor

The resignation of Paul was noted and the vacancy has been advertised. He will be missed by the Council and was thanked for his efforts for this Council and the village.  Cllr Price also wanted it recorded that the work of a Councillor is not just to attend meetings and this Council operates many Committees, sub group and working parties.
	

	2018-0008
	Vice Chairman’s report

The resignation of Cllr Taylor was noted. It was understood that Paul wished to concentrate on his other work and family commitments as well as leisure time. All were reminded that Councillors give freely of their time for the benefit of the village and if the expectations  were challenging then this coming years expectations will beeven more so.

Planning issues continue to dominate our agenda with Brooms, QL and now the GNLP to be discussed later. Our challenges are also to improve recreational facilities with our poor level of provision currently. All will have the opportunity to attend the independently chaired open meeting on Friday 23rd February to discuss these issues further with residents.

The interconnected issues which may be raised are extremely complex and if the Broadland Officer’s report is read for the planning committee regarding the Brooms application you will realize the competing demands and challenges, for example, although the land was designated for recreation the competing demand of the lack of five year land supply took precedent.

This Council is determined to improve the recreational facilities in the village but has to balance the views of those who want formal sporting facilities such as a multi use 3G pitch and those who have other views. The Council will try to expand facilities within the parish based as much on the availability of land and where finance will allow.

The Greater Norwich Local Plan (GNLP) consultation is now underway. And looking ahead to 2036 with a requirement to provide an extra 7200 houses, the council will draft its response for the next meeting. Everyone will be aware that the village with its facilities, transport links and proximity to Norwich makes it an attractive proposition for developers.

Any development proposals will raise emotions and genuine concerns about the ability for infrastructure to cope. The PC voted to object to the Brooms applications but it was passed and has also voted to object to the QL application but this is still to be determined with the District Planning Authority deciding within the planning framework and the possibility of the Secretary of State hearing any appeal. As stated previously this is a complex picture and one in which the Parish Council is a statutory consultee not a decision maker. Hence the expectations on parish councillors and the parish clerk over the next year in these key areas will continue to be challenging and demanding.


	

	2018-0009
	Memorial Hall Representative’s report

Cllr Warns referred to the Chairman of the Memorial’s request for the PC to support the Halls efforts to ask Virgin Media to donate some money to the Hall for the lobby update and an internet connection. The point of contact would be Cllr Nurden. It was resolved to support this request. The Hall has had meetings to discuss how to go forward and they now publish their minutes in the Foyer for anyone to view.
	

	2018-0010
	Planning 

Quantum Land Application 20171386

There has been no clarification from QL regarding our request for the precise details of open space recreation offered.  The Clerk referred to an email from a resident  but as it mostly referred to the Brooms application this will be discussed under that item. The Brooms application having been approved has given the District Council even less reason to consider an approval. Cllr Russell referred to the traffic plan and the fact that the limit of capacity on Cucumber lane/Yarmouth Rd roundabout has been reached. Councillors who attended the recent GNLP consultation found it disappointing that the officers could not comment on, or had more knowledge about, local planning issues.They felt that with regard to the traffic and roundabout issues the officers placed no importance on this.

Cllr Warns reminded the Meeting that this item is to discuss how to comment at an upcoming Planning Committee Meeting. All agreed that the only comments can be to mention the roundabout now being at saturation level and we fail to see how the application could possibly be approved in its current form. It was resolved to bring this comment to the Planning Committee and to add that we cannot comment on the recreation proposal as we had not had enough information at this point.
	

	2018-0011
	Planning

BA/2017/0494/FUL – Alterations to mooring basins, new quay heading and jetty for private use - Supported
20172146 – Erection of detached house and garage 17 Braydeston Avenue Brundall - Supported

20171922 –Hip to Gable Loft Conversion including rear dormer 21 Cucumber Lane Brundall – No comment
20172187 - Erection of One Detached Bungalow and One Detached House and Associated Development, Hillside Strumpshaw Road – No Objection with 1 against

20172188 - Erection of Two Detached Bungalows and Associated Development – Hillside Strumpshaw Road - No Objection with 1 against
Expiry of the Ram Public House Community Asset status

It was resolved to support the reinstatement of the Ram Public House as a Community Asset.


	

	2018-0012
	Broom Boats application - 20161483 Development of a retail supermarket of no more than 2500 m2 and up to 155 dwellings, open space and vehicular access Land at Yarmouth Road, Postwick, Brundall – Broom Boats Ltd And Norfolk Land Ltd.

The sub group have commissioned our architect to do a feasibility study to give us an indication of the size of the building required and car parking spaces on the proposed site. As Norfolk FA have stated they feel the site is adequate, this is why the recreational offer was agreed as 1.12 Ha and not 1.65 Ha the size the PC had felt was the minimum needed.
The S106 draft terms are currently being drafted and we hope to have sight of this document before our next meeting. The question has been raised do we ask Brooms to give a cash alternative instead of building it themselves? The Council will look into this. Cllr Price asked if a full sized adult pitch is to be incorporated and this was confirmed (100m x 64m). As Brooms had submitted the 1.12 Ha on their planning application prior to this the Council was never invited to negotiate this by BDC. Cllr Warns emphasised the need for adequate car parking spaces. Cllr Price indicated that a plan needs to be produced. Cllr Warns referred him back to the previous statement that our architect is currently now devising our own plan ahead of a detailed planning application for the recreational 3G  ARP project. It was also pointed out that operators will only be interested in the site if it is an FA approved site and that the PC is committed to the delivery of such a site. Cllr Price questioned the need for this facility in the village and our results from enquiries with Sport England, the Norfolk FA and BDC show that there are currently 47 clubs in the area who would want to use the facility. In our parish plan football came top of the list of sports people wanted in the village.

Cllr Buckley wished for the sub group to note that it is important that local people will be able to afford to access the facility. 

Regarding future governance of the recreation project, Cllr Warns wanted the PC to further discuss going forward as their remit is almost complete on this land. It was resolved for the sub group to take the project through the detailed planning stage when the whole Council can revisit a new remit. The Vice Chairman stated he felt that the whole Council  would want to be involved.

Cllr Snowling was invited to comment and he felt that the issues of the 3G should have been ironed out prior, but it was pointed out that, in fairness to the Council, on receipt of the revised offer, there was only 2 weeks for the Council to react. Questions asked about why the Parish Council accepted the 1.12 Ha offer but it was pointed out that this offer was agreed by the BDC Planning Committee in the November meeting. What the PC were being asked to agree to was the offer of Brooms delivering the 3G facility which was not on offer in the November meeting. In any case matched funding will be required and an application will be made to the Football Foundation for matched funding.
	Cllr Warns/

Warne

and Wilkins

	2018-0013
	Land Management Report -by Cllr Price
“There is not much to report as the Christmas and New Year period has meant little has happened. I can report as follows:

Cemetery 
Notices have gone to out to unsuccessful tenderers for the commemorative project and Colin Smith has been informed orally the project has been awarded to him to progress. I will be arranging a meeting on site with him shortly and discussing the finances with the Clerk.*
Church Fen
No further progress as yet.

Cremer’s Meadow
Work is ongoing with plans put forward for routing maintenance. The Notice Boards requirements was clarified as double sided and will be funded out of the donation of £2500.00
Countryside Park/Allotments
Communications have been exchanged over the Christmas period.

Bus Shelter work
All done - including the seat in the shelter at the top of Links Avenue in the Street.”


	*LM Comm



	2018-0014
	Tenders for the Grass Cutting and Cleaning and Inspection Contracts

The Clerk set the timetable for the adverts and the deadline of 16th February at 5pm.

The Council were satisfied with this arrangement. The sub group tasked to determine the winning tender will be Cllrs Price, Abbott and Russell.


	Tender 

Sub group

	2018-0015
	County Councillors Member funding for a Highways Project

The priorities set were for 

1) Footpath around the outside of Cemetery leading around Yarmouth Rd to McDonalds

2) Outside the Rectory to amend the road and resolve puddling issues

3) A zebra crossing at McDonalds or in the centre of the village


	Council

	2018-0016
	Finance
Draft Budget to approve for the Parish Precept.

Cllr Nurden read out the report which showed that we now have a budget for 3 years ahead. The key challenges are land acquisition which at the moment are not totally known. At the moment there is an anticipation for a small rise. The Land Management budget now incorporates all groups but each will be invited in the future to submit their draft budget requests.
It was resolved to approve the draft budget precpet at a figure of £88200.37. An increase of 4.80% will show in residents’ Council Tax bills which equates to an extra  £0.94p rise per bill payer from last year
Cllr Wilkins thanked the finance sub group for their help in supporting the Clerk.

Bills for payment for January 2018 – £7598.20  including vat and for the Chairman and one other to sign the Schedule.  Approved unanimously.
Request for a donation to NARS – Norfolk Accident Rescue Service. Declined as the Lions donated £10,000 recently to NARS with monies raised in Brundall and Acle.

	

	2018-0017
	Clerks Correspondence

Email from a resident with requests for information on the Berryfields CPO, timescales with regard to the PC decision to comment at the December Planning Meeting at BDC. A lot of what was asked has been partially answered and so the Council will allow the Clerk to respond to the resident fully.

The BDC Town and Parish Meeting wil be attended by the Clerk, Cllr Nurden and Cllr Russell.


	Parish Clerk



	2018-0018
	Items for the next Agenda Meeting of the Parish Council –26 February 2018 (Main meeting date)
Feedback from the open meeting

Appointment of a new Councillor

Advertsing by businesses on the Cucumber Lane roundabout.


	

	2018-0019

	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

26th February 2018 - 7pm  at the St Laurence Rooms
Meeting closed at 9.30pm
	

	Signed as a true record ……………………………………………..……..    Date ………………………… 

	Brundall Parish Council
	

	Payments for January 2018
	

	Parish clerk costs
	3,433.58

	Grass cutting monthly contract
	£676.44

	Cemetery
	£16.51

	Church Fen
	

	Annual Fees
	£18.00

	Allotments/C Park
	£305.37

	Street Lighting
	£764.14

	Handyman
	£408.00

	Office expense
	£107.67

	Repairs and Renewals
	£0.00

	Telephone
	£36.71

	S106
	£779.72

	Land Management
	£368.00

	Training
	£35.00

	Members expenses           
	                              £81.27

	
	 

	Total expenditure
	£7,030.41

	RECEIPTS FOR January 2018
	

	Total Income January 2018
	£0.00
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